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FIFTH CIRCUIT FINDS FIRING A WOMAN FOR
EXPRESSING BREAST MILK IS SEX
DISCRIMINATION

The U.S. Court of Appeals for the Fifth Circuit recently held that firing a female employee
because she is lactating or expressing breast milk constitutes sex discrimination in violation
of Title VII of the Civil Rights Act.

Title VII of the Civil Rights Act prohibits discrimination on the basis of sex, which, until
Congress enacted the Pregnancy Discrimination Act (“PDA”), did not include discrimination
on the basis of pregnancy. The PDA made clear that discrimination based on or because of
sex includes discrimination based on or because of pregnancy, childbirth, or related medical
conditions. In EEOC v. Houston Funding Il Limited, the Fifth Circuit has now held that lactation
is a “related medical condition” of pregnancy for purposes of the PDA.

In the Houston Funding case, a female employee filed a charge of sex discrimination with the
EEOC when her employer, Houston Funding, fired her after she asked whether she could use
a breast pump at work. The employee took a personal leave of absence to have a baby.
Shortly after giving birth, the employee told Houston Funding that she would return to work
once her physician released her to do so. While she was on leave, the employee had
communicated to her supervisor that she was breastfeeding her child and asked whether she
would be able to use her breast pump at work. When the employee’s physician finally
released her to return to work, the employee again mentioned that she was lactating and
wanted to know whether she could use a back room to express breast milk. Houston Funding
told the employee that they had filled her position and that she was being terminated for job
abandonment because she had not contacted her supervisor during her leave and had not
attempted to return to work. The employee responded by filing a sex discrimination claim
with the EEOC.

The Fifth Circuit found that Houston Funding discriminated against the employee based on a
related medical condition of the employee’s pregnancy - in other words, because she was
lactating and wanted to express breast milk at work. The Fifth Circuit’'s holding in Houston
Funding means that courts are beginning to recognize that employment decisions based
upon whether a woman is lactating may be considered discriminatory in violation of Title VII.
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What Should Employers do to Avoid These Types of Claims?

Be sure to follow best practices and applicable employment laws. For example, federal law
requires employers to provide reasonable break time and a private place (other than a
restroom) for female employees to express breast milk after giving birth to a child.
Additionally, Wisconsin law prevents employers from prohibiting a mother from breast-
feeding her child, directing a mother to move to a different location to breast-feed her child,
directing a mother to cover her child or breast while breast-feeding, or otherwise restricting a
mother from breast-feeding her child. You should be sure to update your policies accordingly
to ensure that you are in compliance with federal and state law.

If you would like more information about this topic or if you need advice on how to draft your
personnel policies to ensure compliance with applicable laws, please contact Sarah C. Matt.
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